- 4963/16 Dc/17/02232 5070/16 -4942/16 2797/16 4386/16

Michael Aves

Planning consultant

Mill Cottage Yeldham Road Belchamp Walter Sudbury Suffolk CO10 7BB

Telephone: 01787 237911

25 October 2017

Head of Development Control Mid Suffolk District Council Endeavour House 8 Russell Road Ipswich IPI 2BX

Dear Sir,

Thurston - various planning applications for residential development

I have now been instructed by the Thurston Parish Council and no longer act for the group of residents of Barton Road, Furze Close, Heather Close, Marley Close and Rowan Way.

I am a solicitor (non-practising), now practising as a planning consultant. I have over 47 years' experience in a wide range of planning work, both in local government and private practice. I have also led training courses on planning law for conveyancers, and contributed articles to the Journal of Planning and Environment Law.

I have seen the text of a letter which the Clerk of the Parish Council is sending to members of the Committee and endorse what she says. There are however a few points which I would like to pick out and expand.

Railway station and traffic

- safety

- 1. It seems to be accepted by all parties that the scale of development proposed for the village is unsustainable in relation to its impact on the station, particularly the pedestrian level crossing, if nothing is done. The allure for developers is understandable, but there is a danger that if all or several of the developments are approved, and no remedial steps are taken, Network Rail recommend closure of the crossing. The passenger rail services would become of little use. This would maim or kill the goose that lays the developers' golden egg, and cause considerable inconvenience to the existing residents who use the station. Finding a remedy cannot be left to chance, and no planning permission should be granted until the means of providing it is assured. In the absence of this, the developments will cause substantial harm.
- The remedy put forward by Network Rail (close the crossing, provide a footway under the bridge, and make the road one-way in alternate directions) is obviously impractical. However, any other remedy would necessitate substantial expenditure, and probably land purchase from private parties who may be reluctant to co-operate. Much more work needs to be done on this before these applications can be considered properly in relation to this very serious issue.

- access to station car park

3. As the PC point out, the car park is woefully inadequate now, with only 12 spaces. Worse, access to it is wholly dependent on a right of way over private land. As I understand the situation, there is no suggestion that any public right of way exists, so access presumably depends either on rights originally created under the relevant private Act of Parliament which authorised the construction of the railway and the station, or on a later deed of grant of rights of way, or on rights acquired under common law (prescription or lost modern grant). No evidence of these rights has been supplied, and it should not be assumed that they are either adequate or under no risk of challenge from the owner of the land over which the right of way exists.

- car parking for the station generally

4. No thought appears to have been given to the issue of extra demand for car parking to serve the station, either to quantify the demand or to find ways of meeting it. There is no land earmarked for an extra car park, and no feasible site seems to exist. On-street parking is the only alternative. The authorities appear not to have seriously considered the effects on road safety and the broader impact on the village, but they are likely to be serious and cause substantial harm. The issue is of course exacerbated by the traffic generated by developments in the areas nearby mentioned in the PC's letter, with people from those developments "railheading" at Thurston.

-- CIL

5. The PC are right to point out that relying on CIL to provide any solution to these problems is too risky. The officers' report to the previous meeting on the Referrals Committee made the point that a section 106 obligation would not be used to provide funding:

"A contribution to pay for the works that Network Rail have requested can be secured via a CIL bid as the works constitute public transport improvements as indicated in the Council's 123 list."

This is a misguided approach. The provision of proper alternative access for pedestrians to both platforms at the station is clearly a "remediation" case, because the need for such access will be brought about by the developments under consideration, in just the same way as highway improvements and extra school places. A section 106 obligation requiring this meets the relevant tests¹ for legality.

Community facilities

6. Scant consideration has been given to the cumulative impact of a two-thirds increase in the size of the village on community facilities, such as formal sport and recreation space and social buildings. Other needs, such as expanded retail provision, have also been neglected. Failure to plan for such needs is likely to lead to pressure for further (unplanned) development to meet them, and to inhibit social cohesion.

Community Infrastructure Levy Regulations 2010 regulation 122:

[&]quot;(2) A planning obligation may only constitute a reason for granting planning permission for the development if the obligation is—

⁽a) necessary to make the development acceptable in planning terms;

⁽b) directly related to the development; and

⁽c) fairly and reasonably related in scale and kind to the development."

Policy - prematurity, substantial harm and the tilted balance

- The PC rightly point out the inequity in expecting Thurston to take now all the housing for all 12 key service centres previously identified in the Core Strategy Focused Review ("CSFR") for a 20-year period. The failure of the LPA to produce site allocations to supplement the CSFR (now nearly five years old) has led to the present situation where forward planning is ineffective. But even if the CSFR is considered out of date in relation to the broad distribution of housing in the district (which is debatable, given that the objectively assessed housing need is substantially unchanged), the chasm between the CSFR figures for key service centres and the reality unfolding in Thurston is so wide that it is astonishing that the LPA should seriously contemplate permitting all the applications presently before them.
- It is acknowledged that these are cases where the local plan is at an early stage, but progress with the Thurston Neighbourhood Plan has been severely delayed by the planning vacuum which prevailed until the publication of the Joint Local Plan Consultation Document in August 2017. Such a significant quantity of development concentrated in this one village would prejudice the outcome of the plan-making process. This is because it affects both the overall distribution of housing land within the District, and the phasing of such development, and arguably would distort the housing market within the District. Accordingly, the developments fall within the last sub-paragraph of relevant National Planning Guidance², and can and should be regarded as premature.
- The presumption in favour of "sustainable development" in paragraph 14 of the NPPF tilts the balance in favour of granting planning permission where (as here) policies for the supply of housing land are to be regarded as out of date under paragraph 19. The LPA must nonetheless strike a balance, and consider whether identified substantial harms would tip the balance the other way. The PC's letter sets out in detail many such harms, as well as highlighting areas where not enough is known about material issues connected with these developments.
- 10. The Council are therefore urged to refuse permission both for the specific reasons set out in the PC's letter, and for prematurity.

Yours faithfully.

MICHAEL AVES

Copies: Thurston Parish Council

Members of the MSDC Planning Referrals Committee

County Councillor Penny Otton; Councillors Derek Haley, Esther Jewson

² National Planning Guidance paragraph 014: "Refusal of planning permission on grounds of prematurity will seldom be justified where a draft Local Plan has yet to be submitted for examination, or in the case of a Neighbourhood Plan, before the end of the local planning authority publicity period. Where planning permission is refused on grounds of prematurity, the local planning authority will need to indicate clearly how the grant of permission for the development concerned would prejudice the outcome of the plan-making process."

THURSTON PARISH COUNCIL

Parish Council Office New Green Centre Thurston Suffolk IP31 3TG

Tel: 01359 232854

e-mail: info@thurstonparishcouncil.gov.uk website: http://thurston.suffolk.cloud/

30th October 2017

Mr P Isbell Corporate Manager - Growth & Sustainable Planning Mid Suffolk & Babergh District Council **Endeavour House** 8 Russell Road Ipswich IP1 2BX

Dear Mr Isbell,

CONCERNS REGARDING THE RESULTS OF AECOM HIGHWAYS ASSESSMENT -THURSTON

We write to inform you of the serious concerns we have regarding the recommendations within the AECOM reports on Highway matters associated with the large-scale development proposed for Thurston. There are 2 areas we consider the solutions proffered to increase capacity stemming from the developments are both unsafe and will result in serious harm.

1. A143/ Barton Road (Bunbury Arms) Junction

Scope of the Report

Both the Report and SCC indicate that, following mitigation, this junction will operate at or near capacity; however, the AECOM report, as far as can be determined¹, does not take account of the similarly large developments proposed in the surrounding villages, the 97 apartments already under construction at the Granary in Thurston or the very large scale business and domestic development currently happening and planned by St Edmundsbury Council - all of which are likely to contribute to the traffic density at the junction. This is a major shortcoming that, in our opinion, throws the validity of the report's analysis into question.

The Report recommends a number of measures be implemented in order to satisfy the capacity and safety issues. These include, but are not limited to, a full

¹ It is assumed that the modelling out to 2021 has included some form of road use increase based on traditional growth expectations. However, the details of these growth assumptions are not transparent within the report. Growth within Thurston, the surrounding villages, the St Edmundsbury area and the A14 corridor is anything but traditional. The scale is unprecedented in recent years and we suspect it has not been accurately reflected within the reports.

resurfacing of the roads up to the junction, fitting street lighting, changes to the carriageways, the fitting of traffic lights etc. We ask for confirmation that the current S106 agreement covers these in full. If not, then assurance is needed that funding will be forthcoming for the full gamut of works and the scheme implemented.

Identified Problems

AECOM recognise that there are a large number of "problems" associated with the junctions and propose recommendations. The most significant of which are highlighted below.

Problem B6. The Report states:

"Narrow through-lanes may result in side-swipe collisions with right turning vehicles or head on collisions with oncoming vehicles. The proposed junction features A143 through-lanes of 2.5m width either side of the 2.5m right turn area. Site observations revealed that there were large numbers of large vehicles (HGVs, agricultural vehicles and buses) using the A143 and the relatively narrow through lanes may result in side-swipe collisions between larger vehicles and waiting right turners or head-on collisions between larger vehicles and opposing vehicles."

It recommended that wider A143 through-lanes are provided through the junction. However, the Designer response states that:

"The limited extent of public highway adjacent to the junction provides a constraint to the provision of wider A143 through-lanes at the junction. The provision of 2.5m lanes adheres to standards set out in DMRB Volume 6 TD 50/04."

However, examination of the junction diagrams clearly shows how "tight" the lanes are and the close proximity when large vehicles pass, thereby reinforcing the original comments made regarding safety concerns in the Report. The maximum vehicle width is $2.55 \, \mathrm{m}^2$, with refrigerated lorries being allowed up to $2.6 \, \mathrm{m}^3$ –greater than the lane widths proposed. The Designer's response dismisses the reality of the concerns and is a less than optimal answer to the risks that remain.

The diagrams also identify very short distances back from the junctions to the point of turn into the middle lane for right hand turns. Again, this is less than ideal and it is likely to cause a backlog on the through lane if more than one large vehicle wishes to turn right. Additionally, the risk of a rear end collision is increased.

Problem B1. AECOM states that:

"Opposing gap seeking right turners will have their forward visibility to oncoming traffic masked by vehicles waiting in the opposing right turn lane. This may result in right-turning vehicles pulling out into the path of oncoming vehicles continuing along the A143."

and they recommend a:

"hooking right turn layout".

They state:

² www.gov.uk

³ researchbriefings.files.parliament.uk/documents/SN00654/SN00654.pdf



"The non-hooking right turn layout and stagger of the junction will result in vehicles needing to undertake an awkward 'S-type manoeuvre' (involving driving a short distance along the opposing traffic lane before making the turn) in order to avoid other vehicles waiting in the opposing right turn lane and at the minor road stop lines. This may result in vehicles striking other vehicles waiting in the opposing right turn lanes or at the stop lines or head on collisions with opposing vehicles on the A143 mainline giving their extended exposure in the opposing carriageway."

However, the AECOM Safety Audit – Designer's Response states that: "Geometrical constraints posed by the alignment of the minor arms means that a hooking arrangement would not be possible in this location."

It goes onto say that:

"Vehicle swept path analysis has been undertaken (see 60445024-ATR-C-0001-B in **Appendix D**) to demonstrate that vehicles can safely manoeuvre from the proposed right turn lanes on the major road to the minor arms. ".

However, the associated diagrams clearly indicate vehicle paths infringing on the hatched lines and opposing lanes in a number of scenarios. The viability of this mitigation is again called into question.

Problem A1. AECOM states that they witnessed speeds in excess of the current 40mph limit and if:

"drivers travel through the scheme at excessive speeds this may result in collisions (failure to stop/ turning/ rear end shunt) occurring at the junction or potentially rear end shunts occurring on the A143 approaches given the relatively large queues predicted in the LINSIG outputs."

But that the:

"audit team has not been provided with details with regards to the speed limit reduction proposals (i.e. locations of speed limit change transitions, or any speed limit reduction signage/ gateway measures should they be proposed) and therefore has concerns that drivers may not adhere to the proposed speed limit, particularly as the rural character of the A143 and the junction is likely to remain following the scheme."

More work must be carried out to ensure that speed limits measures would be effective before this recommendation can be deemed viable.

Problem B3. The Report highlights the tight turn into the Bunbury Arms car park. The associated swept path analysis, in theory, shows that large vehicles could negotiate this turn; however, it is clear from the diagrams that traffic coming from the East will be extremely tight against the boundaries and the hatched centre section of the road. In practice it is more likely that large vehicles will infringe the hatched area and overrun the curbs. Drivers will take the easiest path, not the theoretical one assumed within the Report. Again this is a sub-optimal solution designed as a best "fit" which adds further to the uncertainty of the overall design.

Problem B5. The Report states that:

"Junction inter-visibility through third party land may cause collisions when signals not functioning"

and that the consequences:

"...may result in collisions occurring in these circumstances."

It recommends that:

"the junction design is reviewed/ amended to ensure that the junction inter-visibility zones remain within highway owned land."

However, the Designer's response is:

"Due to the limited extent of public highway adjacent to the junction it is not possible to achieve intervisibility between Brand Road and the A143 eastern arm in accordance with the requirements of DMRB Volume 6 TD 50/04."

This problem remains, as do the associated dangers.

Capacity

The AECOM report looks at a number of scenarios spanning a base line in 2017 out to 2021 with up to 827 dwellings. The key point to note is that with either 689 or 827 dwellings the junction is very close to capacity and queue length problems persist. Indeed SCC's Transport Policy and Development Manager has stated:

"Any future development in Thurston must, in the Highway Authorities opinion, address the following constraints;

- No further capacity can be provided at the A143 Bury Road / Thurston junction within the existing highway boundary for traffic travelling to / from the Thurston area.
- The C692 / C693 Thurston Road (Fishwick Corner) cannot be improved further in terms of either road safety or capacity due to the highway boundary constraints.
- Any significant future development is likely result in the C560 Beyton Road / C692 Thurston Road / U4920 Thedwastre Road (Pokeriage Corner) junction reaching its theoretical capacity. This work has not investigated the potential for mitigation but the site has similar highway boundary constraints as the other junctions.
- The C291 Barton Road under the rail bridge is at capacity and without mitigation this may restrict future development in the area."

The AECOM Technical report admits that following mitigation:

"the junction is forecast to operate over its theoretical maximum capacity on Thurston Road South in the AM peak hour with an RFC of 1.38, and on the A143 West in the PM peak..."

It also recognises that:

"...in terms of delay, the A143 traffic would be penalised compared with the existing priority junction arrangement,"

These points are based on the Report as written and do not, as far as we are aware, take into account the further demands on the junction already highlighted which we believe are not accurately considered in the Report. Consequently, the junction is likely to be well over capacity with its attendant safety issues exacerbated should development in Thurston, the surrounding villages and Bury St Edmunds go forward.

Summary

Were there to have been a small number of minor problems associated with the junction then a plausible solution might have been possible. However, in this case there are a large number of significant problems many with either no, or suboptimal, solutions which, when taken in aggregate, render the overall plan unviable. It is disappointing that no assessment of the cumulative impact of the



proposed sub-optimal recommendations has been carried out. The scope to design a suitable junction is limited by the third party land that has resulted in a third lane being squeezed into what is already a tight junction.

This sub-optimal solution is rendered still weaker by the fact that future largescale developments have not been taken into consideration in the Report. We therefore believe that the proposals and recommendations within the Report are invalid and should not be accepted as a viable solution to the problems at the Bunbury Arms Junction.

2. Fishwick Corner

Fishwick Corner has an unenviable safety record. Since mid-July 2017 there have been 6 accidents⁴ at the junction. The AECOM Report states that the junction is already over the "desired theoretical maximum" during AM peak hours and will be over capacity should 689 (or more) dwellings be approved.

The proposed "improvement" entails changing the road priority, adding stop signs and reducing the speed limit from 60 to 40 mph. However, the report acknowledges that some drivers don't adhere to the current speed limit of 60 mph.

The Report highlights that:

"The swept path plans show articulated vehicles undertaking a number of manoeuvres at the junction. All of the manoeuvres shown demonstrate significant overrun onto the opposing carriageways and given that this junction is currently well used by large agricultural vehicles, HGVs and buses, the audit team are concerned that this may result in head on/ side swipe collisions involving these turning vehicles. Large vehicles overrunning opposing lanes may result in collisions."

It recommends:

"that the junction is amended to provide adequate space for larger vehicles to manoeuvre in order to minimise potential conflicts at this location."

However, the junction cannot be amended (other than minor kerb realignments) due to third party land issues but the Designer's response dismisses this serious issue by stating as a solution:

"Large vehicles which will require the use of opposing lanes to make turning manoeuvres at the junction will wait for opportunities where the required width is available prior to making the necessary manoeuvres.

This has failed to keep the junction safe in the past and will no doubt, with still greater traffic flows, fail in the future. The swept path analysis diagrams clearly demonstrate the severity of the lane overlap.

⁴ 17/7/17- 2 cars, police cars, ambulance. 1 Stretcher case.

^{25/7/17 - 2} cars.

^{13/8/17 - 2} cars, one on its side, fire service, paramedics and police

^{278/17 - 2} cars, 3 fire engines, Air ambulance, ordinary ambulance, police. 3 stretcher cases. Took over one hour to release a distressed child

^{14/9/17 -} at least 2 cars involved.2 police cars and fire engine attended.

^{26/10/17 - 1,} possibly 2, cars involved. Mini appeared to be a write off, police in attendance,

9

Bearing in mind the accident rate associated with the Give Way signs currently in use at the junction, it is somewhat incredulous to believe that AECOM wrote⁵ on 5 Oct 2017:

"According to DMRB a stop line junction, as opposed to a give-way junction, is provided 'where there are severe visibility restrictions'. It appears on the plans provided that at the western approach to the junction the required visibility splays of 2.4m x 120m can be achieved (with the removal of some vegetation from within the highway boundary). Therefore it is suggested that a standard give-way junction could be provided at this location. " (Our emphasis in bold).

<u>Summary</u>

Third party land considerations prevent the design of a viable solution at Fishwick Corner and most of the risks that currently result in a high accident rate at the junction remain. Clearly, the same concerns regarding the failure to include expected expansion from the surrounding area is as pertinent here as it is at the Bunbury Arm junction. We do not therefore believe the risks at Fishwick Corner have been viable mitigated.

Overall

We do not feel that the Highway changes proposed adequately address the very real safety and capacity risks associated with the 2 junctions. We do not, therefore, accept that a viable solution to the problems associated with increased traffic flows resulting from the expansion within Thurston and the surrounding area has been identified. Until such serious safety issues have been adequately addressed we believe it would be premature to make a determination on the proposed developments within Thurston.

Yours faithfully,

Victoria & Waples

V S Waples, BA (Hons), CiLCA

Copies to:

Members of the Mid Suffolk Planning Referrals Committee: Councillors Roy Barker; Gerard Brewster; Michael Burke; David Burn; John Field; Julie Flatman; Jessica Fleming; Kathie Guthrie; Lavinia Hadingham; Matthew Hicks; Barry Humphreys, MBE; Diana Kearsley; Anne Killett; Lesley Mayes; Sarah Mansel; Wendy Marchant; Dave Muller; Derek Osborne; Jane Storey; Keith Welham and David Whybrow

County Councillor Penny Otton; District Councillors Derrick Haley and Esther Jewson Michael Aves



 $^{^{\}rm 5}$ Mark Watson to Bevin Carey ref 60445024/RAS1/Fishwick Corner dated 5 Oct 2017